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Date: Tuesday, April 10, 2018   
Time: 4:00 p.m. – 6:00 p.m. 
Location: The Classroom  
Committee Members:  Betty Halfon (Chair), Patrice Barrentine (Vice-Chair), Gloria Skouge, David 

Ghoddousi, Colleen Bowman, Paul Neal and Mark Brady  

4:00pm I. Administrative 
A. Approval of Agenda 
B. Approval of the Market Programs Committee Meeting 

Minutes for March 13, 2018   

 Chair 

4:05pm II. Announcements and/or Community Comments  Chair  

4:10pm III.    Programs and Marketing Report   Justin Huguet 

4:30pm IV.    Reports and Discussion Items 
A. MarketFront Summer Programming 

 
 
 

 
Justin Huguet, David 

Dickinson and Zack Cook 

5:40pm V.     Action Items    

5:55pm VI.    Resolutions to be Added to Consent Agenda   Chair 

5:50pm VII.   Public Comment   Chair  

5:55pm VIII.  Concerns of Committee Members   

6:00pm IX.    Adjournment  Chair 
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Pike Place Market Preservation and Development Authority (PDA) 
Tuesday, March 13, 2018 
4:00 p.m. to 6:00 p.m. 
The Classroom  
  
Committee Members Present: Betty Halfon, Paul Neal, Gloria Skouge, Mark Brady, David Ghoddousi 
 
Other Council Members Present:  
 
Staff Present: Mary Bacarella, Emily Crawford, Aliya Lewis, Kalyn Kinomoto, Justin Huguet, Karin 
Moughamer, Scott Davies, David Dickinson, Zack Cook, Molly Kirk, Maggie Mountain, John Turnbull 
 
Others Present: Howard Aller, Chris Scott, Destiny Sund, Jerry Baroh 
 
The meeting was called to order at 4:01 p.m. by Betty Halfon, Chair. 
 
I.       Administration 

A. Approval of the Agenda  
The agenda was approved by acclamation. 
 
Paul Neal entered the meeting at 4:02 pm. 
 

B. Approval of the February 13th, 2017 Market Programs Committee Meeting Minutes 
The February 13th, 2017 Minutes were approved by acclamation. 

 
II.      Announcements and Community Comments  

Destiny Sund, one of the owners of The Confectional, stated that one of the most exciting things 
to happen to them in a few years is the current bus campaign and write up through the 
Marketing program. She was very excited to see her picture on a bus. The campaign has directly 
impacted her social media accounts. On the same day the article came out, she received a 157 
new followers on Instagram and 68 new likes. She usually sees 10-30 likes a month and 2-10 
new followers a month. All these people represent potential new customers. The article ignited 
a number of conversations at their front counter, including other vendors and customers. Since 
all they focus on is cheesecake it can be a challenge to come up with new ways to talk about 
their product so this gave them a good excuse to be more active on social media. Desitny 
thanked the PDA for letting the local community know they are here. Whenever she talks with 
someone from Seattle she pays them a little extra attention and she encourages them to come 
back.  She applauds the campaign for advertising directly and locally. 
 
Howard Aller noted today’s presentation on MarketFront summer programming, which includes 
concerts sponsored by the Downtown Seattle Association. Howard is in support of this idea, 
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however, he encourages the PDA and DSA to select a wide variety of music as he’s noticed in 
recent years the music selection has been narrow. 

 
III. Programs and Marketing Director’s Report  

Emily Crawford began by thanking Justin Huguet for leading February’s Market Programs 
meeting while she was out sick. She recognized that next Tuesday is the 21st annual Daffodil Day 
where 9K flowers will be passed out by 45 volunteers at 20 locations around downtown. This is 
an incredible effort by Scott Davies and the Farm team. The Marketing team will be creating a 
Behind the Scenes Daffodil Day video.  
 
Emily Crawford directed councilmembers to the articles provided in the packet, including a very 
comprehensive story in Seattle Business Magazine about how the PDA manages the Market and 
its complex economics and a Seattle Magazine story titled Winter is the Perfect Time for Locals 
to Visit Pike Place Market. In addition the following Valentine’s stories included mentions of 
Sweetie’s Candy, indi chocolate, Choukette, Pink Door, Il Bistro and Shug’s: 
 

 Where Traveler – “8 Great Seattle Date Ideas” 

 The Eat Guide – “Seattle Sweets to Spoil Your Sweetheart This Valentine’s Day” 

 Seattle Mag – “8 of Seattle's Best Chocolate Shops” 

 425 Magazine – “The Season for Chocolate Lovers” 

 Seattle Refined – “Where to make those Valentine's Day reservations” 

 The Stranger - indi chocolate’s truffle class 
 

Emily continued with an update on the Center City Connector Streetcar construction, noting that 
she, along with Kalyn Kinomoto, have been attending weekly meetings with SDOT’s construction 
and outreach team managing the street car project. The Market is hosting an outreach meeting 
in the Elliott Bay room on March 27th. The focus is to make sure the Market community is as 
informed as possible about the coming project and getting people to outreach meetings where 
they can ask questions of the SDOT project team.  PDA outreach for the streetcar include a lead 
March Market Insider story, Freshwire email blasts, social media posts, a blog post, Daystall roll 
call, passing out hundreds of info sheets and flyers to the social services, info booth, Market 
commons and others, a Tenant Alert to the entire Market and networking with community 
groups such as Visit Seattle, DSA and the concierges guild. The information is also posted on the 
Neighborhood News page on the website.  
 
Emily added that the aquarium saw a large increase in visitors and memberships during the 
waterfront construction and she has asked, but has not received yet, their marketing director 
for numbers year over year. This is a positive sign based on upcoming construction and will 
share the numbers when she gets them. 
 
David Ghoddousi asked if we know where the aquarium tells people to park. Justin Huguet 
stated the Market garage is listed on the aquarium website. 

 
Emily next addressed questions that were presented at the February Market Programs 
Committee Meeting, beginning with the question regarding the target audience and how many 
people are living in the areas that are being targeting with PDA advertising dollars. She quoted 
data from the Downtown Seattle Association 2018 Economic Report. This is data that was 
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collected in 2017. 5,723 Residential units are going to be completed and by the end of 2018 
another 3,626 residential units are scheduled for completion with apartment construction (50% 
of which are 1 bedroom) representing the majority of new units coming online. The data 
includes: 

 More than 70,000 residents call downtown Seattle home (22-percent growth since 
2010) 

 More than one in 10 Seattleites call downtown home. 

 There are more than 47,000 households in downtown. 

 The median age of a downtown resident is 37. That’s the same as the city and a year 
younger than the median age in the Puget Sound region. 

 Downtown has added 65,000 jobs since 2010 

 Downtown opened more than 75 restaurants in 2017 

 Retail in downtown added $400 million to the local economy in 2017 

Emily next addressed the question regarding the PDA’s focus on the specific neighborhoods 
being targeted. In terms of our social media promoted posts and our digital advertisements 
there is a two-mile radius from Pike Place Market, which includes Pioneer Square, Capitol Hill 
and Lower Queen Anne. There is a specific focus on attracting people within an easy walk or 
transit commute to the Market and the satellite markets, including Regrade, South Lake Union 
and First Hill. Those three markets are within 1 mile of Pike Place Market with the Regrade and 
First Hill needing the most attention. The PDA is going for the broadest reach possible 
throughout Seattle, with the allotted budget of $45K. The strategy for this plan, which covers 
February through October, is to drive reach, interest and attendance during shoulder seasons 
(spring and fall) and drive awareness and attendance to our five Farmers’ Markets during 
summer. To do so, the PDA employs tactics such as OOH transit ads, radio and digital media to 
create excitement and build awareness of the local, seasonal and uniquely Seattle aspects of the 
Market.  
 
Emily continued with information on the KUOW radio ads that will reach 920,000 listeners over 
the course of the campaign. The first ads are running now, the week of March 12, and the week 
of March 26 (8 spots a week) with spring message promoting first of the season produce, 
flowers and specialty items for the spring holidays of Easter and Passover. The latter is due to 
past research showing that a major driver for Seattle locals to come to the Market to shop is for 
special occasions/holidays. KUOW reaches 383K weekly listeners on the station located 
throughout the north, central and south Puget Sound, from Bellingham to Olympia. KUOW is in 
the top ten stations reaching listeners in King County and Seattle. 
 
There are currently OOH transit ads running with the Local, Seasonal, Personal campaign. These 
ads will deliver 5 Million impressions ($21K spend). The benefit of OOH is that you can reach 
huge audiences and it amplifies dollars being spent in other areas.  
  
Mark Brady asked if iheartradio has been considered based on the age demographic of 37. Emily 
Crawford noted that ihearmedia digital is being used to target customers within walking 
distance of our farmers markets.  
 



 
 

  

Emily Crawford next addressed the question from last month’s meeting regarding the number 
and theme of press releases sent out in 2017. Of the 18 releases sent out last year, 14 of them 
were on topics unrelated to the MarketFront or the 110th anniversary. Topics included: a Taste 
of the Market Culinary Series, a special event in January focused on Artists in the Market called 
“Illumination” that celebrated what artists bring to the Market all year long, a Farmers Market 
opening day celebration, the Inaugural Green Star awards celebrating Market businesses who 
are leaders in sustainable practices, an event with the Smithsonian’s National Museum of 
American History and other annual events such as Flower Festival, Daffodil Day and Magic in the 
Market and Behind the Table. All of these releases are available in the Press room on the PDA 
website.  
 
Emily provided information on metrics used to track marketing and sales. In November 2017, we 
reached our first year of annual pedestrian data—the sensors were installed in November 2016. 
According to John Turnbull, traffic is down about eight percent from January and February the 
year prior. The pedestrian data shows that the Market is very dependent on three factors: 
Weather; Downtown activation including cruise ships, conventions, and professional sports; 
Holidays. 
 
John Turnbull added that it appears the weekday numbers were down but weekends were 
steady.  
 
Betty Halfon asked if John knew what might be affecting sales for tenants at the Market. John 
responded that mercantile products have been most effected all around. Market businesses as a 
whole are doing roughly 2-3% growth year over year.  
 
David Ghoddousi asked if there is a chart for the data from pedestrian counters the Committee 
can look at. David wonders if it would be helpful to have counters at the Hillclimb to have some 
comparison data to see if marketing of Downunder shops is working. 
 
Emily Crawford continued with some background of what the marketing department focuses on. 
They do not highlight specific shops or drive business to specific products. The focus is on 
specific sectors, such as gifts, crafts, art, specialty foods, produce and WA farmers as well as 
individual people as producers, such as in the Local, Seasonal and Personal campaign. Marketing 
does not focus on the businesses that are the highest grossing revenues, instead focusing on 
those businesses that are not juggernauts.  
 
Emily Crawford noted she has been diving into the archives to find research studies that have 
been conducted over the last 20 years. Much of this research informs what the Market does 
today and needs to be updated. She shared that the last major survey, a telephone survey was 
conducted in 2010. Going forward, that survey can provide a benchmark from which to start 
from.  
 
Past research shows that the drivers that bring locals to the Market are:  

 Fresh flowers and produce 

 Holidays 

 Having guests from out of town 

 Live nearby and do grocery shopping here, or attending nearby events 
 



 
 

  

Challenges include:  

 Perceived lack of parking 

 Crowds 

 Tourists 

 Car traffic 

 Grocery stores/farmers markets closer to home that have amenities such as shopping 
carts 

 Inconvenience of shops closing by or before 6 p.m.  
 

Since 2012 the goal has been to increase the Market’s profile in Seattle and to increase 
engagement by locals.  We can track that most specifically through our website traffic, Facebook 
insights and fans on Twitter and Instagram. Emily noted she has asked Justin to look into those 
numbers specifically and report back in April on that. One of the goals this summer is to increase 
traffic to our farmers markets through hyper-targeted Digital and Social. We will be able to track 
how successful our digital advertising through response-driven media like geo-fenced 
digital/social. At the end of this campaign, we will be able to report back the results of our 
efforts and compare them to the farm sales from last year.  
 
Mary Bacarella added there is a lack of research over the last eight years and this will need to be 
revisited. Through DSA we know who lives downtown, but we don’t know if that’s the Market’s 
audience. Emily Crawford added previous studies indicated the Market audience is women who 
live north of downtown. Mary would like to know who the Market customers are and the next 
step would be to identify an audience to focus on and go from there.  
 
Emily Crawford added the previous research is a good benchmark to understanding the 
audience in 2010.  
 
David Ghoddousi added there have been many surveys over the years and they all come back 
with feedback about parking and crowds, basically providing the same information year to year, 
which is why a study hasn’t been done in a while. 
 
Mary Bacarella added it’s going to be interesting to compare the data from DSA on who lives 
downtown with who is actually coming in to the Market. It may be the same or it may be 
different. 
 
Betty Halfon suggested adding a question on the survey to know if someone actually bought 
something during their visit.  
 
David Ghoddousi would like to look at demographics and see if having more people in 
downtown means higher sales.  
 
Mary Bacarella asked if past surveys included a plan to address messages as a way to work 
through the challenges.  
 
Paul Neal stated he is most interested in hearing about the plan and does not feel it’s up to the 
Committee to determine if a survey is best.  
 











 
 

  

Crawford added the farm program does do a survey at the end of the season to learn from the 
year. 
 
Zack Cook continued by reviewing the work that Leigh Newman-Bell does on farm development 
including technical assistance and training for Market farmers, assistance with grant writing, 
loan applicants and business management, which to date has helped farmers acquire $44,731 in 
funding, crisis management and safety net requests and she is a regulatory liaison for farmers. 
Grant funds will be tracked throughout the year. 
 
Mary Bacarella noted the strategic issues developed for 2018, including the issue regarding the 
Sammamish River Farm and how that fits into the larger farm program. She reviewed the 
minutes from the retreat and the Sammamish River Farm is just one piece to helping farmers.   
 
Lastly, Zack Cook provided the plan for the Food Access Program. Having a Vista volunteer helps 
to support this program, including applying for Newman’s Own grants. The shopping program 
includes Fresh Bucks matching at summer farmers markets as well as highstall bonus card 
program in the winter. This allows people to get 50% off at any participating highstall. This year 
there will be a focus on Market gleaning to take leftover produce to the Market food bank. In 
the event the Market Food Bank can’t pick up the farm team will identify other donation 
locations. The Education Programming is driven by the Vista program and will include 
partnership with Market Commons and cooking demonstrations on Wednesday nights. The Pike 
Box CSA will focus on Market residents and Fresh Bucks to Go expansion (that’s the name for 
the low income preschool program.)  
 

C. MarketFront Summer Programming 
Emily Crawford previewed summer 2018 programming and plans for MarketFront, which are 
still in draft form. In 2017 the PDA determined to experiment with several community 
programing before opening up the space to external rentals. In 2017 there were four public 
events: MarketFront Grand Opening, Caspar Babypants benefit concert for PMCC, Seattle Made 
Market Day and Stockings and Stuffers. In addition, there were four fundraisers/private events: 
Sunset Supper, Behind the Table, Russell Investments and Miller Hull. 
 
Lessons Learned 

 Inter departmental collaboration is vital 

 Partnerships with external organizations amplify efforts/audiences. David Dickinson 
noted there was some initial concerns the community would object, but in the case of 
the Seattle Made Market, vendors and craftspeople had good conversations and sales in 
general were equal to if not better than a regular Saturday. 

 Programs for Market stakeholders increase goodwill and provide unique programming. 
Kalyn Kinomoto noted the north Pavilion was packed for the Caspar Babypants concert. 

 Private events supplement calendar and fund future events 

 Outside organizations require PDA management – facilities, security, operations, 
Daystall, marketing. David Dickinson noted that flipping space from Daystall to private 
event takes a lot of time and effort.  

 
Betty Halfon asked if the PDA would charge more for PDA services. 
 



 
 

  

Paul Neal stated that what he’s hearing is that the PDA believes private event rentals are a good 
thing but costs need to be covered. Emily Crawford responded yes and that a draft contract is 
currently in development. 
 
David Ghoddousi asked what kind of deposit the PDA would request. Mary Bacarella responded 
that is part of the draft contract and the number is still in development.  
 
Emily continued with lessons learned. 

 Pavilion could use further activation in shoulder seasons 

 Shoppers respond to activation in north pavilion 

 Weather/wind is a major factor in deciding on programming 

 Peak season saw extensive natural use of pavilion/plaza 
 

Emily discussed the challenges in activation and programming including: 

 Leak and closure of stairs on north side of MarketFront – lack of desire to plan events of 
certain caliber with view/stairs disrupted 

 No installations for more than three days without MHC approval 

 MHC – amplified sound 

 Local residents – noise 

 Signage – lack thereof, comprehensive wayfinding needed 

 Trip hazards on stadium stairs and wooden deck 

 Liquor control board, PDA liability 
 

Emily Crawford talked about the potential partnership with DSA, called Summer Sounds. This 
would be on Wednesdays in July and August from 5-6 pm, the same days as CSA pickup. The 
concerts would be on MarketFront along the western walkway facing east up the grand 
staircase. The tent footprint would be small and not bigger than a 10’ x 10’ tent, which the PDA 
has. The DSA would produce the event, including sound, tent, band, load in/out, built in 
audience of local and residents and consistent programming. Challenges include receiving MHC 
approval for eight concerts, impacts on residents, and allotment of resources.  
 
Mark Brady asked if the PDA would have input on which bands are selected to play. Emily 
Crawford responded yes and once we agree to partner with DSA she would work with them to 
identify appropriate bands for the space.  
 
Betty Halfon asked Emily to pause her presentation and that councilmembers review the rest of 
the presentation for discussion at the April Market Programs Committee meeting. 
 

V.    Action Items 

A. Proposed Resolution 18-09: Authorization for a Non-Exclusive Trademark Licensing 
Agreement with Molly Moon’s Homemade Ice Cream (“Molly Moons”) 
 
Kalyn Kinomoto began with providing background on the proposed resolution, noting she has 
been working closely with Molly Moon’s since January to put together a proposal. To assist in 
the conversation Kalyn created a comparison of trademark agreements for Pike Place 
Brewing Co. for Pike Place Ale, Molly Moon’s and the standards set in 2011. Pike Place Ale 
was chosen as it most closely resembles the request by Molly Moon’s and they are creating a 



 
 

  

product sourcing Market goods rather than requesting use of just the clock sign or Market 
marks. Kalyn noted that in the packet there are two examples of successful partnerships 
between Molly Moons and Pacific NW Ballet and Seattle Art Museum.  
 
Kalyn Kinomoto then introduced proposed resolution 18-09 which states that:  
 

 WHEREAS, the Pike Place Market Preservation and Development Authority (PDA) is the 
owner of all rights, title, and interest in and to certain trademarks and graphical 
representations of the Pike Place Market name and trademark; and,  

 
 WHEREAS, Molly Moon’s desires to make use of the Public Market Center image and the Pike 

Place Market name (the design mark and word mark as defined on the PDA trademark 
license application) in connection with a variety of approved seasonal “Pike Place Market” 
flavors and ice cream sundaes for direct sales and wholesale distribution for a one-year 
renewable term; and, 

 
WHEREAS, PPMPDA and Molly Moon’s have agreed that in accordance with the terms and 
conditions of this Agreement, Molly Moon’s may use the Pike Place Market name (and 
iterations of) and their own image or rendering of the Market entrance, including the Public 
Market Center sign, in the production and promotion of the approved seasonal flavors and 
ice cream sundaes for direct sales and wholesale distribution; and,  

 
WHEREAS, Molly Moon’s agrees that, when appropriate, its marketing and promotional 
materials will emphasize specific Pike Place Market farmers, merchants and vendors; and, 
 
WHEREAS, Molly Moon’s agrees that in accordance with the terms and conditions of this 
Agreement, all seasonal Pike Place Market flavors (up to 4 annually) and ice cream sundaes 
(up to 2 annually) must be approved by the PDA marketing department in advance of 
manufacturing, distribution and sales; and,  

 
 WHEREAS, PPMPDA is committed to supporting the increased profitability of local farmers, 

especially small independent farmers; and,  
 
 WHEREAS, Molly Moon’s has confirmed a commitment to sourcing Certified Organic 

ingredients and supporting small independent farmers, and has agreed that no less than 75% 
of the approved seasonal flavors and ice cream sundae ingredients, excluding its proprietary 
ice cream base, will be sourced and purchased directly from Pike Place Market farmers or 
merchants, in collaboration with the PPMPDA marketing and farm departments; and,  

 
 WHEREAS, Molly Moon’s agrees that it will not during the one-year term of this Agreement, 

or thereafter, challenge the title or ownership of the PDA to the name or trademark or 
challenge the validity of this Agreement;  and, 

 
 WHEREAS, Molly Moon’s agrees that it will use the terms and images related to “Pike Place 

Market” and the licensed name and trademark in a way that will reflect positively on the Pike 
Place Market. The PDA has the right to approve or disapprove of any potential design or 
marketing plans involving the marks, likenesses or trademarked name(s) owned by the Pike 



 
 

  

Place Market PDA in relation to Molly Moon’s direct sales and wholesale distribution and all 
related marketing of such; and, 

  
 WHEREAS, Molly Moon’s agrees to pay the PDA a trademark royalty of 6% of gross quarterly 

sales (whether direct or wholesale) up to $5,000 annually of its Pike Place Market seasonal 
flavors and ice cream sundaes; and, 

 
 WHEREAS, Molly Moon’s agrees to provide quarterly sales reports and royalty payments, as 

well as an annual report of production details and distribution outlets upon request from the 
Pike Place Market PDA. 

 
NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED that the PDA Council authorizes the Executive Director or her 
representative to execute a non-exclusive trademark licensing agreement with Molly Moon’s 
Homemade Ice Cream for the use of the “Pike Place Market” name and Public Market Center image 
for its approved seasonal flavors and ice cream sundaes. 
 
Kalyn expanded on the reasoning for a $5,000 cap, which is based on data provided by Molly 
Moon’s. Since the agreement allows Molly Moon’s to create up to four flavors and two 
sundaes, if sales go well, there is potential for 6% of sales to exceed $10,000. Currently, the 
Pike Place Ale agreement brings in $3,000 annually. The cap is intended to provide some 
equity among current trademark licenses. In addition, Molly Moon’s is agreed to purchasing 
75% of their ingredients from Pike Place Market vendors, therefore putting more money into 
the Market community. Molly Moon’s has agreed for PDA staff to participate in the 
development and testing of Pike Place Market flavors. 
 
Paul Neal moved the proposed resolution and Gloria Skouge seconded the motion.  
 
Mark Brady asked how much staff time has been put in or will be put in to this agreement. He 
feels that a disproportionate amount of time is being spent on this when the PDA is only 
receiving roughly $5,000. Kalyn Kinomoto responded the amount of time she’s spent putting 
together this trademark agreement is less than for the night lights approved in November. 
Molly Moon’s brand practices are in alignment with the Market that the process has been 
smooth. The cap was decided based on other food agreements. 
 
Paul Neal stated he doesn’t understand the reason for the cap. If it does well then they are 
making more money. Emily Crawford responded the intention was to be more equitable 
compared to existing trademark agreements, including companies that are larger than Molly 
Moon’s. The PDA is taking less out of the pot because Molly Moon’s is putting money into 
our farmer’s pockets, which supports the charter rule for supporting farmers. Kalyn Kinomoto 
also not that the run for each flavor is short (4-6 weeks) and they aren’t using the clock and 
sign on cups or chalk board signs. It’s more likely the use of the name “Pike Place Market” 
will be used. 
 
Betty Halfon asked if they sell their ice cream in stores. Kalyn responded no. They only sell 
pints in their eight stores. They do have a select wholesale distribution.  

 



 
 

  

David Ghoddousi is in support of Molly Moon’s purchasing 75% of their ingredients from 
Market vendors. He noted that if they start selling in grocery stores, that’s a different 
conversation.  
 
David Ghoddousi asked for clarification on the language “one year renewable term.” Kalyn 
Kinomoto responded the agreement is valid for one calendar year and if they want to 
continue they will automatically get one more year. David Ghoddousi is not in support of an 
agreement that automatically renews each year. Kalyn Kinomoto suggested a clause in the 
agreement that if Molly Moon’s expands their wholesale, they will need approval from the 
PDA to sell the Pike Place flavors. David Ghoddousi wants the terms to be firm and allow for 
renegotiation. Kalyn suggests language that the Pike Place flavors are only sold in their eight 
store locations.  
 
David Ghoddousi suggested a friendly amendment to that limits sales of the Pike Place 
Market flavors to their eight store locations. Paul Neal accepted the friendly amendment.  
 
Paul Neal does not understand the logic behind a cap of $5,000 as money above that amount 
would come to the PDA and in turn help Market tenants.  
 
Betty Halfon reviewed the friendly amendments on the table. 
 
1. Sales of Pike Place Market flavors are limited to the eight Molly Moon’s stores. Paul Neal 
and Gloria Skouge accept the friendly amendment proposed by David Ghoddousi. 
2. Withdraw the $5,000 cap and edit the wording to read “royalty of 6% of gross quarterly 
sales.” Paul Neal and Gloria Skouge accepted the friendly amendment proposed by David 
Ghoddousi. 
 
Mary Bacarella asked for clarification on the terms and what she’s heard is that it’s a one 
year agreement with the potential of two with a roll over. Mary asked if the agreement is 
then renegotiable. Kalyn Kinomoto noted that if the clause stays as it is right now, one year 
with one year renewable, then this agreement would not come back to council next year. 
Emily Crawford responded that after the two years the contract would end and need to be 
renegotiated.   
 
David Ghoddousi asked the language be rewritten to be clearer on the terms. Betty Halfon 
suggested a one year agreement with a one year renewal and David Ghoddousi ask that to be 
a friendly amendment. Paul Neal and Gloria Skouge accepted the friendly amendment.  
 
Paul Neal asked one more time for a review of the friendly amendments. 
 
Kalyn Kinomoto responded: 1. One-year license with a one year renewal; 2. 6% gross sales, 
removing the wholesale option so that it’s just direct store sales. Paul Neal clarified that the 
$5,000 cap is removed. Mary Bacarella suggested not removing wholesale from the language 
to protect the PDA. Betty Halfon stated to leave in wholesale.   
   
For: Paul Neal, Mark Brady, David Ghoddousi, Betty Halfon, and Gloria Skouge 
Against: 0 
Abstain: 0 



 
 

  

 
Proposed Resolution 18-09 passed by a vote of 5-0-0 
 

VI.    Resolutions to be added to Consent Agenda 
 

VII.    Public Comment 
David Dickinson asked if the committee needs to pass a resolution approving the daystall staff 
recommendations. David Ghoddousi remembers a vote. Betty Halfon noted a resolution was not 
prepared.  
 
Karin Moughamer noted she had researched meeting minutes from 2017 in which the Programs 
Committee accepted staff recommendations and at the full council meeting later in the month a 
resolution is reviewed to either accept or reject the Daystall Rules.  
 

VIII.    Concerns of Committee Members 
Betty Halfon asked Kalyn Kinomoto if the PDA has an agreement with Seattle Chocolates. Kalyn 
responded there is an agreement that is on auto-renewal but she will need to look at the files 
for the terms. She believes it might have started in 2009. Betty Halfon asked her to review the 
files noting that Seattle Chocolates is changing their packaging.  
 
Paul Neal stated he appreciated the trademark comparison chart.   
 

IX.         Adjournment 
           The meeting was adjourned at 6:15 p.m. by Betty Halfon, Chair 

 
 
Meeting minutes submitted by: 
Karin Moughamer, Executive Administrator  
































